INFORMATION PACKET SERIES BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA SITUATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS IN THE WAR IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA

[IP/BOS/93.001]

SEPTEMBER 1993

All the sources of information contained in this document are identified and are publicly available.

PRODUCED BY:

INS RESOURCE INFORMATION CENTER 425 I STREET, N.W. (ULLICO BUILDING, 3RD FLOOR) WASHINGTON, D.C. 20536

DISCLAIMER

The July 27, 1990 Regulations, "Aliens and Nationality: Asylum and Withholding of Deportation Procedures," mandated the creation of a new corps of Asylum Officers to provide an initial, nonadversarial adjudication of asylum claims. Asylum Officers use asylum law, interviews with asylum applicants, and relevant information on country conditions to determine the merits of individual claims for asylum.

The Resource Information Center was created to assist Asylum Officers domestically, and Immigration Officers determining refugee status overseas, by collecting and disseminating credible and objective information on human rights conditions. As specified in the Regulations (8 CFR 208.12), such information may be obtained from the Department of Justice, the Department of State, or "other credible sources, such as international organizations, private voluntary organizations, or academic institutions."

Resource Information Center Information Packets are one of the means by which information reflecting a wide range of credible sources is presented to Asylum and Immigration Officers. The views expressed in Resource Information Center Information Packets do not necessarily represent official U.S. Government opinion, nor do they reflect U.S. foreign policy concerns. This Information Packet was compiled on the basis of publicly available information, analyses, and comment. All sources are cited. This Information Packet cannot be, and does not purport to be, either exhaustive with regard to the country surveyed, or conclusive as to the merits of any claim to refugee status or asylum. Updates to this Information Packet may be made from time to time.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

BACKGROUND ON HUMAN RIGHTS IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA

GENERAL INFORMATION ON THE WAR IN FORMER YUGOSLAVIA

HUMAN RIGHTS ABUSES IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA (For a breakdown of human rights abuses against Croats, Muslims, and Serbs specifically, please see index)

RAPE (AND OTHER FORMS OF PHYSICAL ABUSE) IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA

REFUGEES AND INTERNALLY DISPLACED PEOPLE

CONSCRIPTION/CONSCRIPTS

WAR CRIMES TRIALS

MISCELLANEOUS

DETAILED TABLE OF CONTENTS

General Information on Human Rights in Bosnia and Herzegovina

U.S. Department of State, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 1992* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, February 1993), p. 719-730.

Amnesty International, "Yugoslavia," *Amnesty International Report 1992* (London: Amnesty International, 1992), p. 278-281.

Human Rights Watch, "Former Yugoslavia," *World Report 1992* (New York: Human Rights Watch, December 1991), p. 262-275.

Freedom House, "Yugoslavia," *Freedom in the World: 1991-1992* (New York: Freedom House, 1992), p. 507-511.

Central Intelligence Agency, "Yugoslavia," *The World Factbook 1991* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1992), p. 343-344.

General Information on the War in the Former Yugoslavia

"How Yugoslavia Has Broken Down," USA Today (Washington, D.C. 1993).

Bolling, Landrum, "Doable Tasks: Options for Confronting the Mess in Yugoslavia," *International Policy Report* (Washington, D.C. Center for International Policy, 1993), p. 1, 3, 5.

Stewart, Jon, "NATO Leader Seeks Tough Mandate; Commander Wants Free Hand to Stop Fighting in Bosnia," *The Ottawa Citizen* (Ottawa: 6 May 1993), p. C1, - as reported on NEXIS database.

Darnton, John, "Serbs Again Reject Vance-Owen Peace Proposals," *New York Times* (New York: 25 April 1993), p. A20.

"Now It's a Refugee Crisis; Because of Its Inaction, West Must Address the Bosnia Issue in a New Way," *Los Angeles Times* (Los Angeles: 1 March 1993), p. B6.

United Nations Commission on Human Rights, *Report on the Situation of Human Rights in the Territory of the Former Yugoslavia Submitted by Mr. Tadeusz Mazowiecki, Special Rapporteur of the Commission on Human Rights, Pursuant to Commission Resolution 1992/S-1/1 of 14 August 1992* (New York: United Nations, E/CN.4/1993/50, 10 February 1993), p. 1, 7-24, 39, 40, 45, 52, 53, 55-58, 63-74.

Helsinki Watch, *War Crimes in Bosnia-Hercegovina* (New York: Human Rights Watch, August 1992), p. 7-15, 18.

"U.N. Authorizes Use of Force to Deliver Aid in Bosnia-Hercegovina" (Agence France Presse: 14 August 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

Andrejevich, Milan, "The Sandzak: The Next Balkan Theater of War?" *RFE/RL Research Report* (Munich: Vol. 1, No. 47, 27 November 1992), p. 26-34.

"E Pluribus Unum?" *East European Reporter* (Budapest: March-April 1992, Vol. 5, No. 2, March-April 1992), p. 22-24.

Human Rights Abuses in Bosnia and Herzegovina

** For a breakdown of human rights abuses against Croats, Muslims, and Serbs specifically, please see index.

Amnesty International USA, *Bosnia-Herzegovina: Rana u Dusi: A Wound to the Soul* (New York: Amnesty International USA, EUR 63/03/93, January 1993), p. 1, 2, 12, 13.

U.S. Department of State, Supplemental United States Submission of Information to The United Nations Security Council in Accordance with Paragraph 5 of Resolution 771 (1992) and Paragraph 1 of Resolution 780 (1992) April 9, 1993 (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of State, 9 April 1993).

U.S. Department of State, Supplemental United States Submission of Information to The United Nations Security Council in Accordance with Paragraph 5 of Resolution 771 (1992) and Paragraph 1 of Resolution 780 (1992) December 7, 1992 (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of State, 7 December 1992).

U.S. Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, *The Ethnic Cleansing of Bosnia-Hercegovina* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, 15 August 1992), p. 1-3.

Helsinki Watch, *War Crimes in Bosnia-Hercegovina: Volume H* (New York: Human Rights Watch, Vol. 2, April 1993), p. 6-29.

Physicians for Human Rights, *The Humanitarian Crisis and the Medicolegal Investigation of War Crimes in the Former Yugoslavia* (Boston, Massachusetts: Physicians for Human Rights, 25 January 1993), p. 1-15.

U.S. Committee for Refugees / International Rescue Committee, Inc. / The American Jewish Committee, *New Steps to Prevent Genocide in Bosnia and Hercegovina* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Committee for Refugees / International Rescue Committee, Inc. / The American Jewish Committee, 10 December 1992).

Amnesty International USA, *Bosnia-Herzegovina: Gross Abuses of Basic Human Rights* (New York: Amnesty International USA, October 1992), p. 26-28, 42, 43.

"Tales of Death Camps Used to Elicit Support," *FBIS Trends* (Washington, D.C.: Foreign Broadcast Information Service, 26 August 1992), p. 20-22.

Amnesty International, *Deliberate and Arbitrary Detention of Civilians/Deliberate and Arbitrary Killings/Fear of Torture and Ill-treatment* (Nederland, CO: Amnesty International, EXTRA 47/93, 14 May 1993).

Amnesty International, *Fear of Ill-treatment/Fear of Deliberate and Arbitrary Killings/Non-Serbs in the Serbian-controlled Town of Janja* (Nederland, CO: Amnesty International, UA 35/93, 11 February 1993).

Fry Commission Prepares Report on Muslim War Crimes Against Serbs in East Bosnia (British Broadcasting Corporation: 28 May 1993) as reported on NEXIS database.

Maass, Peter, "In Bosnia, 'Disloyal Serbs' Share Plight of Opposition," *Washington Post* (Washington, D.C.: 24 August 1992), p. A1.

"First Exchange of Prisoners Between Serbian and Croatian Forces in Bosnia." (British Broadcasting Corporation: 20 August 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

"Serbs Say Muslim Slav and Croatian Gunmen Killed Civilians in 6 Villages," *New York Times* (New York: 4 June 1992), p. A4.

Rape (and Other Forms of Physical Abuse) in Bosnia and Herzegovina

O'Kane, Maggie, "The Mistake of Being Muslim Women," *Aliran Monthly* (Pulau Pinang, Malaysia: Aliran, 1993:3 [5]), p. 23, 24.

Grant, Linda, "Secret Shame the Rape Victims of Bosnia Will Take to Their Graves," *The Daily Telegraph* (1 February 1993), p. 8 - as reported on NEXIS database.

Physicians for Human Rights, "War Crimes in Balkans: Medical Data Verify Widespread Rape of Women," *Record* (Boston, Massachusetts: 25 January 1993), p. 5, 8.

Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, *Time to Rectify Some of the Tragic Mistakes in Bosnia* (New York: Women's Commission for Refugee Women and Children, 25 January 1993).

Drozdiak, William, "Serbs Raped 20,000 EC Team Says; Assaults in Bosnia Part of 'Cleansing," *Washington Post* (Washington, D.C.: 9 January 1993), p. A12.

"A Pattern of Rape," *Newsweek* (New York: 4 January 1993) as reported in the Immigration and Refugee Board, Documentation, Information, and Research Branch, *Indexed Media Review*, Vol. 5, No. 2, 1993.

Amnesty International LISA, *Bosnia-Herzegovina: Rape and Sexual Abuse by Armed Forces* (New York: Amnesty International USA, EUR 63/01/93, January 1993).

Refugees and Internally Displaced People

Public Information Department, UNHCR, *Fact Sheet on Former Yugoslavia* (Geneva: UNHCR, 24 June 1993).

U.S. Committee for Refugees, "Bosnia and Herzegovina," *1993 World Refugee Survey* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Committee for Refugees, 1993), p. 114-116.

U.S. Committee for Refugees, "Croatia," *World Refugee Survey* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Committee for Refugees, 1993), p. 116-118.

U.S. Committee for Refugees, "Yugoslavia (Montenegro/Serbia)," *World Refugee Survey* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Committee for Refugees, 1993), p. 140.

U.S. Committee for Refugees, Statement of Roger P. Winter, Director, U.S. Committee for Refugees, on Human Rights and Humanitarian Needs of Refugees and Displaced Persons In and Outside Bosnia and Hercegovina, Before the U.S. Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe (Helsinki Commission) (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Committee for Refugees, 25 January 1993), p. 10, 11.

Prince, Cathryn J., "What Can Be Done About Bosnia," U.S. News & World Report (Washington, D.C.: Vol. 114, No. 20, 24 May 1993), p. 17.

"Bosnian Muslims Block Evacuation of Own Refugees; Balkans: Action in Besieged Town is Designed to Hold Off Serbs' Final Conquest in the Area," *Los Angeles Times* (Los Angeles: 5 April 1993), p. A4.

Beeston, Richard, "Cold and Starving Refugees Swamp Bosnia Aid Teams," *The Times* (London: 5 November 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

Pitter, L.L., "Bosnia-Hercegovina: Refugees Seek Shelter, Not Grammar at School" (InterPress Service: 27 August 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

MacFarquhar, Emily, "The Cost of Leaving Home in Bosnia," U.S. News & World Report (Washington, D.C.: Vol. 113, No. 8, 24 August 1992), p. 13 - as reported on NEXIS database.

U.S. Committee for Refugees, *Croatia's Crucible: Providing Asylum for Refugees From Bosnia and Hercegovina* (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Committee for Refugees, October 1992), p. 21-23.

Pagani, Steve, "Moslem Fighters Say They Victims [sic] of Bosnia Carve-up" (Reuters: 27 August 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

Thorbes, Nick, "Bosnia's Dunkirk: Serbian Offensive Drives Refugees to Closed Borders," The *Ottawa Citizen* (Ottawa: 19 July 1992), p. A1 - as reported on NEXIS database.

Marshall, Andrew; Barber, Tony; and Gustincic, Andrej, "Bosnia Left Divided by Ceasefire," *The Independent* (London: 18 July 1992), p. 1 - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Croatia to Accept No More Refugees From Bosnia-Hercegovina" (British Broadcasting Corporation: 15 July 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

"Police Refuse Entry to 107 Refugees From Bosnia-Hercegovina" (British Broadcasting Corporation: 10 September 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

Williams, Carol J., "Future Is Bleak for Bosnia's Muslim Refugees; Balkans: Victims of 'Ethnic Cleansing,' They Find the Doors of Prospective Havens Are Being Closed," *Los Angeles Times* (Los Angeles: 11 July 1992), p. All - as reported on NEXIS database.

"Germany Prepared to Take in a Third of Refugees From Bosnia" (Agence France Presse: 20 July 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

"Hungary Denies Refusing to Admit Refugees From Bosnia-Hercegovina" (British Broadcasting Corporation: 7 July 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

Leonard, Terry, "Serb Forces Pound Government-Held Towns in Bosnia" (Associated Press: 4

November 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

Conscription / Conscripts

"Croatian Mobilising Muslims to Fight in Bosnia-Hercegovina, Says Belgrade Daily" (British Broadcasting Corporation: 8 September 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

"Croatia Stops Deporting Conscripts and Reservists to Bosnia-Hercegovina" (British Broadcasting Corporation: 24 August 1992) as reported on NEXIS database.

War Crimes Trials

Ottaway, David B., "Bosnia Convicts Two Serbs in War Crimes Trial; U.S. Officer Seeks Amnesty to Promote Peace," *Washington Post* (Washington, D.C.: 31 March 1993), p. A21 - as reported on NEXIS database.

Maass, Peter, "Two Serbs Face Murder, Rape Charges in Bosnia's First War Crimes Trial," *Washington Post* (Washington, D.C.: 12 March 1993), p. A17.

Miscellaneous

Committee to Protect Journalists, "Bosnia-Herzegovina," *Attacks on the Press 1992: A Comprehensive Worldwide Survey* (New York: Committee to Protect Journalists, 1992), 184-186.

Rudge, David, "Bosnia Agrees to Allow Israeli Arabs to Bring Orphans Here," *The Jerusalem Post* (Jerusalem: 20 September 1992), as reported on NEXIS database.

Bernstein, Nina, "Trapped in Bosnia; Mentally Disabled Left Behind," *Newsday* (New York: 29 August 1992), p. 67 - as reported on NEXIS database.